
Monday, 14 July 2014 

at 6.00 pm  

Town Hall, Eastbourne 
 

 

 

General Licensing Committee 
 

Members of the public are welcome to attend and listen to the discussion of 

items in the “open” part of the meeting.  Please see notes at end of agenda 

concerning public rights to speak and ask questions. 
 

 

 
 

The Committee meets in the Court Room of the Town Hall which is 

located on the ground floor. Entrance is via the main door or access 

ramp at the front of the Town Hall.  Parking bays for blue badge 

holders are available in front of the Town Hall and in the car park at 

the rear of the Town Hall. 
 

 

 
 

An induction loop operates to enhance sound for deaf people who use 

a hearing aid or loop listener. 

 
If you require further information or assistance please contact the 

Local Democracy team – contact details at end of this agenda. 
 

This agenda and accompanying reports are published on the Council’s website in 

PDF format which means you can use the “read out loud” facility of Adobe 

Acrobat Reader. 
 

Please ask if you would like this agenda and/or any of the reports in an 

alternative format.  
 

 

MEMBERS:  Councillor Shuttleworth (Chairman); Councillor Ungar 
(Deputy-Chairman); Councillors Ansell, Coles, Cooke, Hearn, 

Jenkins, Liddiard, Murdoch, Murray, Stanley, Thompson and 

Warner 

 

Agenda 
 

1 Minutes of the meeting held on 17 March 2014.  (Pages 1 - 6) 
 

2 Apologies for absence.   
 

3 Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPIs) by 
members as required under Section 31 of the Localism Act and 
of other interests as required by the Code of Conduct (please 
see note at end of agenda).   
 

4 Questions by members of the public.   
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 On matters not already included on the agenda and for which prior 
written notice has been given (total time allowed 15 minutes). 
 

5 Urgent items of business.   
 
 The Chairman to notify the Committee of any items of urgent business 

to be added to the agenda. 
 

6 Right to address the meeting/order of business.   
 
 The Chairman to report any requests received to address the 

Committee from a member of the public or from a Councillor in respect 
of an item listed below and to invite the Committee to consider taking 
such items at the commencement of the meeting. 
 

7 Historic Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Fee-Setting.   
(Pages 7 - 58) 

 
 Report of Senior Specialist Advisor. 

 

8 Street Trading Consent Income Associated with the Street 
Market.  (Pages 59 - 66) 

 
 Report of Senior Specialist Advisor. 

 
 
Inspection of Background Papers – Please see contact details listed in each report. 

Councillor Right of Address - Councillors wishing to address the meeting who are 
not members of the Committee must notify the Chairman in advance. 

Public Right of Address – Requests by members of the public to speak on a matter 
which is listed in this agenda must be received in writing by no later than 12 Noon, 2 
working days before the meeting e.g. if the meeting is on a Tuesday, received by 12 
Noon on the preceding Friday).  The request should be made to Local Democracy at 
the address listed below.  The request may be made by letter, fax or e-mail.  For 
further details on the rules about speaking at meetings please contact Local 
Democracy. 

Disclosure of interests - Members should declare their interest in a matter at the 
beginning of the meeting, and again, at the point at which that agenda item is 
introduced. 

Members must declare the existence and nature of any interest. 

In the case of a DPI, if the interest is not registered (nor the subject of a pending 
notification) details of the nature of the interest must be reported to the meeting by 
the member and subsequently notified in writing to the Monitoring Officer within 28 
days. 

If a member has a DPI or other prejudicial interest he/she must leave the room when 
the matter is being considered (unless he/she has obtained a dispensation). If a 
member has a DPI he/she may not make representations first. 
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Further Information  

Councillor contact details, committee membership lists and other related information 
is also available from Local Democracy. 

Local Democracy, 1 Grove Road, Eastbourne, BN21 4TW 
Tel: (01323) 415021/5023 Minicom: (01323) 415111, Fax: (01323) 410322 
E Mail: localdemocracy@eastbourne.gov.uk 
Website at www.eastbourne.gov.uk  
 
For general Council enquiries, please telephone (01323) 410000 or E-mail: 
enquiries@eastbourne.gov.uk  
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Monday, 17 March 2014 

at 6.00 pm 
 

 
 

 

 

General Licensing Committee 
 
Present:- 
 
Members: Councillor Ungar (Chairman), Councillors Ansell, Coles, Cooke, 

Harris, Hearn, Liddiard, Murdoch, Murray, Thompson and Warner 
 
(Apologies for absence were reported from Councillors Shuttleworth and West) 
 
 

 
4 Minutes of the meeting held on 13 January 2014.  
 

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 January 2014 were submitted and 
approved and the Chairman was authorised to sign them as a correct 
record. 

Councillor Warner advised the Committee that the issue raised at the last 
meeting about the historic fees levelled on hackney carriage drivers was 
scheduled to go to the Scrutiny Committee on the 2 June 2014. 

5 Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPIs) by 
members as required under Section 31 of the Localism Act and of 
other interests as required by the Code of Conduct.  

 

None were received. 

6 Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Fee Amendment.  
 

The Committee considered the report of the Senior Specialist Advisor in 
relation to the schedule of proposed amendments to the hackney carriage 
and private hire licensing fees, that was considered by the General 
Licensing Committee on 13 January 2014 and the representations received 
during the consultation period. 
 
The Council’s hackney carriage and private hire licensing function were self-
financing. The fees were levied and reviewed in consultation with Financial 
Management to ensure that there was neither a surplus nor deficit in the 
hackney carriage and private hire account. 

The Committee at its meeting on the 13 January 2014 agreed to consult on 
proposals to amend the hackney carriage and private hire licensing fees. 
The proposed amendments were detailed in the report at Section 3.5 and 
Figure 1. In accordance with the Local Government (Miscellaneous 
Provisions) Act 1976, representations received from either the trade or 
members of the public must be considered by the Committee. 

Agenda Item 1
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A public notice was placed in the Eastbourne Gazette on 28 January 2014 
inviting representations up until the 3 March 2014, which exceeded the 
statutory minimum. Notices were also placed at the Town Hall, 1 Grove 
Road and a public consultation had been set up on the Council’s website. 

A total of 960 letters were sent to members of the trade, which included 
drivers, proprietors and operators. This ensured that all members of the 
trade were included in the consultation process. The Senior Specialist 
Advisor reported that 50 responses had been received from the trade and 
these were included at Appendix 3 to the report.  

Trade members were invited to respond to the following questions:- 

1. Do you agree with the proposed vehicle licence fee amendment that 
would charge hackney carriage and private hire proprietors the same 
fee? (Yes/No – Give reasons) 

2. Do you agree with one dual driver’s licence fee? (Yes/No – Give 
reasons) 

3. Do you agree with the proposed private hire operator fee 
amendments and structure? (Yes/No – Give reasons) 

4. Any further comments in relation to the proposed fee amendments.  

The Senior Specialist Advisor reported that 80% of responses agreed with 
question one, while 20% disagreed, detailed in the report at Figure 2. 88% 
of responses agreed to question two while 12% disagreed, detailed in the 
report at Figure 3. 88% of responses agreed with question three while 10% 
disagreed and 2% abstained, detailed in the report at Figure 4.  

Taking the representations into account, the options open to the Committee 
were to adopt the proposed fee changes or adopt an amended version of 
the proposals. It was not recommended to allow the fees to remain at their 
current level and form as the current level of fees charged would not cover 
the cost of the function on an ongoing basic. It was recommended that that 
any new proposals come into force from 1 April 2014, so as to accord with 
the new financial year. The Committee was advised that the latest the fees 
could be implemented to avoid repeating the whole process would be 1 
June 2014. 

Councillor Coles asked for clarification about the projected budget, 
referenced in the committee report for the meeting on 13 January 2014. 
Expenditure had exceeded income during the last two financial years and 
had been offset by the surplus which had been carried forward. The 
Council’s projected budget at the 2013/14 year end for the costs of 
administrating and ensuring compliance with the scheme indicated a 
potential budget deficit of £12,000. The proposed licence fee amendment 
was intended to address the projected deficit in the short to medium term. 

The Financial Services Manager responded that the projected budget deficit 
for 2014/15 year end for the costs of administrating and ensuring 
compliance with the scheme was approximately £16,500. 

Page 2



3 

General Licensing 

Monday, 17 March 2014 

 
Mr David Hopkins, representing 720 Taxis addressed the Committee and 
made reference to the pie charts, detailed in the report that indicated 
general support from the trade for an increase in fees. Mr Hopkins then 
made reference to the potential budget deficit of £12,000 for this year. He 
advised that if the Committee approved the recommended fees, this would 
result in a raise for the private hire trade of approximately 60% towards 
their licence, which he felt in the current economic climate was 
unacceptable. He continued that the taxi fares for the companies across the 
town had not gone up in 7 years due to the level of competition amongst 
the trade. He reiterated that it was unfair to increase the operating fees by 
60%. 

Mr Kenny Kemp, representing 720 Taxis addressed the Committee and 
raised concerns about the level of increases proposed. He had looked at the 
figures included in the budget that was approved at the Full Council 
meeting on the 19 February 2014. He stated that the Council were 
concerned about a deficit of over £12,000 yet with the increases proposed, 
the income to the Council would be £24,000.  

Mr Kemp agreed that the hackney carriage and private hire vehicle licence 
fee should be the same but believed that the £150 per annum fee was too 
high even taking into account the projected budget deficit for 2014/15 
being approximately £16,500. He recommended that a fee of £130 per 
annum was more appropriate and would allow the Council to still recoup the 
required costs to avoid an income deficit. 

Councillor Ungar asked for reassurance that the figures set out in the report 
were an accurate representation. The Financial Services Manager responded 
that these figures were part of the budget that was approved at Full Council 
on the 19 February 2014. The Committee were also advised that the 
2014/15 budget would be circulated to the Committee following the 
meeting. Following a question from the Committee, the Financial Services 
Manager confirmed that an income deficit could result in higher fee charges 
in future years. Legislation required the authority to recoup any costs over 
a 3 year period as part of a rolling programme. 

Mr Peter Smith, representing UNITE Hackney Carriage Trade addressed the 
Committee and reiterated comments that he made at the last meeting on 
the 13 January 2014. He referenced that the hackney carriage trade had 
subsidised the private hire trade for a number of years and considered that 
it had been harshly treated.  

Mr Smith believed that the pie chart, detailed in the report were a 
misrepresentation and distorted the true situation surrounding this issue. 
As only 50 responses were received out of 960 letters sent out, this 
represented less than 6% of the trade. He then referenced various duplicate 
comments that had been made in the responses and suggested some trade 
members had been pressured into responding. He advised the Committee 
not to place too much weight on these responses when making its decision. 

Mr Smith remained concerned regarding the variable cost of the private hire 
operator licence. He proposed that private hire operator licences should be 
issued at £15 per vehicle in 10 vehicle sections. This would give flexibility to 
operators whilst creating a fairer charge across the trade, so as to not 
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penalise the smaller operators. He continued that there should not be any 
upper maximum charge and that instead the charge levied would be in 
accordance with the number of vehicles within the operating fleet of the 
operator concerned. 

Councillor Coles addressed the Committee and made reference to the 
observation she made at the previous meeting regarding the relatively poor 
response from the trade during consultations. She was pleased with the 
responses that had been received during this consultation, with the 
majority being in favour of the suggested fees. She supported approval of 
the proposed fees. 

Councillor Warner queried whether a suspended collection policy could be 
applied for those hackney carriage proprietors that may have overpaid until 
the Scrutiny Committee had investigated the issue. Councillor Ungar 
responded that it was not within the Committee’s remit to take the past 
overpayment into account and that the Scrutiny Committee would scrutinise 
the issue and make any recommendations as a result. The Monitoring 
Officer clarified that it was important that a new fee structure be 
implemented by 1 June 2014 otherwise a further consultation would be 
required. The Monitoring Officer reiterated that the historic fees levied 
would be a matter for the Scrutiny Committee. 
 
Councillor Ansell asked for clarification regarding the increase in the 
projected budget deficit between this year and next. The Financial Services 
Manager advised that the budgets need to take into account inflation, price 
increases, legislation change and an increase in expenditure beyond the 
authority’s control that occurred every year. The projected 2014/15 budget 
deficit was not detailed in the report at the previous meeting because the 
budget had not been approved by the Council at that time. 
 
Councillor Ansell asked for reassurances regarding the budget detailed in 
the report and in the future, given the issues that had occurred regarding 
the fee structure highlighted by the speakers tonight. Councillor Ungar 
indicated that the Council will ensure that the figures detailed on budgets 
would be consistent and advised that as chair of Audit and Governance 
Committee it is evident that officers were ensuring that the processes of the 
Council worked correctly. 
 
Councillor Liddiard addressed the Committee and asked for reassurance 
that if there was a sizeable surplus after a year of implementing the new 
fee structure, the Committee could review the fees. Councillor Ungar 
confirmed this was correct and reiterated that the new fee structure was 
part of a 3 year rolling programme. 
 
Councillor Liddiard then made reference to the correspondence sent to 
trade members with the 4 question consultation and expressed confusion 
about why no officer name was attributed to the document and instead 
referred to Customer First. The Officers agreed to take this feedback 
onboard. 
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RESOLVED: (By 6 votes to 0 with 5 absentions) (1) That the proposed 
fee structure detailed in the report at section 3.5 and Figure 1 be approved 
in accordance with statutory requirements.  

(Unanimous) (2) That taking into account the representations received 
during the consultation phase, the new fee structure come into effect on 1 
April 2014. 

(3) That individual hackney carriage and private hire driver licences be 
removed, retaining the dual driver’s licence. 

 
 
The meeting closed at 6.34 pm 
 
 
 
 Councillor Ungar (Chairman) 
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BODY: General Licensing Committee 

 

DATE: 14th July 2014 

 

SUBJECT: Consideration of matter referred to Committee by 

Scrutiny Committee on 2nd June 2014 relating to 

historic private hire and hackney carriage fee-setting  

 

REPORT OF: Jay Virgo, Senior Specialist Advisor. 
 
 

Ward(s): All 
 

Purpose: To present to General Licensing Committee the details of 

Scrutiny Committees findings in relation to the historical 

Hackney Carriage Proprietor Licence Fees levied. 

 
Contact: Jay Virgo, Senior Specialist Advisor, Telephone 01323 415933 

or internally on extension 5933 

E-mail address jay.virgo@eastbourne.gov.uk  

 

Recommendations: Committee is recommended to note the contents of this 

Report and to make such proposals as it wishes in accordance 
with the Committee’s remit.  

 

 
1.0 Background  

 

1.1 The setting of hackney carriage and private hire licensing fees is subject to 

the specific requirements of the Local Government (Miscellaneous 

Provisions) Act 1976. It is a requirement that such fees are reasonable and 

imposed ‘with a view to recovering the costs of issue and administration’. 
The Council’s hackney carriage and private hire licensing function is self-

financing. The fees must not be used to raise revenue but instead are set 
at a level which aims to cover the cost of administering the function within 

the constraints of regulation. With this in mind, the level of fees need to be 

reviewed regularly in conjunction with Financial Management to ensure that 

neither a deficit not a surplus is created in the relevant account.  
 

1.2 The power to set fees has not been delegated to officers but rather to 

Committee. On the 13th January 2014 General Licensing Committee 

decided to consult on proposals to amend the hackney carriage and private 

hire licensing fees charged from April 2014, this with a view to introducing 

consistency between the two arms of the trade going forward by setting 

new fee levels for the first time since 2001. Minutes of that meeting and a 

copy of the report are contained in Appendix 1.  
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1.3 At the meeting of 13th January 2014, a member of Scrutiny Committee 

suggested General Licensing Committee also refer the historical difference 

between the Hackney Carriage Proprietor fee and Private Hire Vehicle 

licence fee to Scrutiny Committee for consideration. 

 

1.4 On the 17th March 2014, General Licensing Committee agreed the fee 

amendment proposed on the 13th January 2014 and thereafter consulted 

on be adopted with effect from 1st April 2014. Minutes of that meeting and 

a copy of the report are contained in Appendix 2. 

 

1.5 On the 2nd June 2014 Scrutiny Committee considered the historical setting 

of the Hackney Carriage Proprietor fee and Private Hire Vehicle licence fee. 

Minutes of that meeting and a copy of the report are contained in 

Appendix 3. 

 

2.0 Rationale for the Proprietor Licence Fees levied historically 

 
2.1 The difference between the Hackney Carriage Proprietor fee levied and the 

Private Hire Vehicle licence fee had arisen as a consequence of the need to 

fund a patent unmet demand survey in relation to supporting the policy of 

limiting the number of Hackney Carriage Proprietor licences in Eastbourne.  

  

2.2 
 

Between the financial years of 2001 to 2014, each Hackney Carriage 
Proprietor paid £187 per year for their licence compared to £95 per year 

paid by each Private Hire vehicle licence. The difference of £92 was held in 

reserve each year to reflect the requirement to fund patent unmet demand 

surveys. Such surveys were required at 3 year intervals in accordance with 
section 16 of the Transport Act 1985 and subsequent case law in order to 

support a policy to impose a numerical limit on the number of Hackney 
Carriage Proprietors within the Borough.  

 

2.3 However on 21st April 2009, the numerical limit on the number of taxis 
ceased following a direction by the General Licensing Committee. The 

minutes of that meeting and a copy of the report are contained in 

Appendix 4. The effect of that decision was to render differential fees 

unnecessary at least from that point onward at least. Arguably the point at 

which they ceased to be necessary was when the cost of carrying out the 

last patent unmet demand survey in 2006 was met. 

  

2.4 The situation was rectified by the alignment of the Hackney Carriage 

Proprietor fee and Private Hire Vehicle licence fees following the decision of 

1st April 2014 by the General Licensing Committee. The new fee 

arrangements (the first such changes since 2001) ensure that the 

requirement to set the fees at a level to ensure the budget does not fall 

into deficit and remains self-financing is met going forward, as well as 

removing the differential between the Private Hire Vehicle licence fee and 

Hackney Carriage Proprietor fee. 
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3.0 Relevant accounting data and practice  

 

3.1 Appendix 5 provides a breakdown of the Hackney Carriage and Private 

Hire licensing budget since 2005. The analysis document shows the 
recharges levied and the recharge figures up to 2009/2010 will be noted as 

well as those for subsequent years.   

 

3.2 The Council has put in place more detailed and rigorous accounting 

processes in recent years and as a result, internal support service 

recharges are now broken down into constituent parts which aim to reflect 

with greater precision the true costs of running the service. 

 

3.3 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

While insufficient financial data exists to reach a definitive assessment, it 

appears that up until 2011 support charges may have been set too low and 

as a result the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire budget has effectively 

been subsidised by the central Council budget to fund service delivery. As a 

result, the account remained in surplus over a period of years and no fee 
increase to the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire licence fees was needed 

to meet the overall cost of this function.  

 

3.4 The arrangements now in place ensure that the position with regard this 
self-financing function have been regularized. The fees are now at a level 

which reflects a realistic prediction of the actual cost of financing this 
function going forward.  

 

4.0 Legal Considerations 

 
4.1 The Council’s Legal Team has been fully consulted in relation to this report 

and has advised accordingly.  
 

4.2 This Committee will wish to be mindful of the case law which has 

established a number of points relevant to fee-setting. It has confirmed 

that approximate calculations of anticipated costs are sufficient to 

discharge the requirement that the licensing authority endeavour to 

achieve a break-even position. Surpluses as well as deficits must be carried 

over year on year and it is permissible for a shortfall in one year to be 

rectified by increasing costs the following year. Although the council is not 

required to adjust the licence fee every year to reflect any previous deficit 

or surplus, it is important that the account is self-financing. Fairness to all 

members of the trade which fund this area is of course of paramount 

importance.  

 

4.3 The evidence shows that a differential in charges levied on Hackney 

Carriage and Private Hire licencees was allowed to continue over a period 

of years although the justification for this fee arrangement had ceased to 

exist in or shortly after 2006. However, it is equally important to 

acknowledge that there had been no increase in fees to either arm of the 

trade since 2001.  
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4.4 With regard the fees levied overall it may be noted that the  Eastbourne fee 

rate even for Hackney Carriage drivers in past years is lower than others 

charged both arms of the trade in the County currently. Moreover the new 

flat rate of £150 across both arms of the trade is comfortably the lowest in 

the County with other districts charging between £180 and £350. Given 

that the lowest charge elsewhere in the County is currently £180 and our 

charges in past years have been £187 for Hackney Carriage drivers and 

£95 for Private Hire drivers, it may be considered that even the differential 

rate levied on the Hackney Carriage trade was arguably not excessive 

compared with our neighbours.   

 

 

4.5 Therefore whilst acknowledging that differential charges should not have 

been levied on the two arms of the trade once the rationale for doing so 

ceased to exist, the evidence of other authority charge levels shows that 

the differential could be viewed more as a case of a historic under-charge 

to the Private Hire trade rather than an over-charge to the Hackney 
Carriage trade. Further, the blanket £150 charge agreed by Licensing 

Committee going forward results in a significant reduction in charge to 
Hackney Carriage Proprietors and a significant increase in charge to Private 

Hire Vehicle Proprietors. As a result, the Committee may consider that a 

line may be drawn now that fees have been set which achieve fairness and 

high value in the charging regime for both arms of the trade, noting 
moreover that those arrangements compare favourably overall with the fee 

levels set at other Sussex authorities. 
 

Figure 1: Neighbouring Authority Hackney Carriage Proprietor and Private 

Hire Vehicle Licence Fees at 2014? 

 

Neighbouring 

Authority 

Hackney Carriage 

Proprietor 

Licence Fee 

Private Hire Vehicle 

Fee Licence Fee 

 

      

Hastings £205 £205 

Lewes £180 £180 

Adur £352 £259 

Worthing £230 £191 

Ashford £270 £270 

Mid Sussex £226 £192 

Rother £225 £225 

Wealden £200 £185 

Eastbourne  £150 £150 

   

 

 

5.0 Financial  & Resource Implications  

 

5.1 The Council’s Finance Team has been fully consulted in relation to this 

report and has advised accordingly.  
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6.0 Human Rights 

 

6.1 The provisions of the Human Rights Act 1998 must be borne in mind by the 

Committee when taking licensing decisions.  Particular regard should be 

had to Article 1 of the First Protocol, which relates to the protection of 

property and the peaceful enjoyment of possessions and property. 

 

6.2 Article 8 relates to the right to respect for private and family life, home and 

correspondence - should also be borne in mind.  While the Human Rights 

Act makes it unlawful for a local authority to act or to fail to act in a way 

that is incompatible with a Convention right, Article 1 of the First Protocol 

and Article 8 are both qualified rights which means that interference - to a 

justifiable extent - may be permitted as long as what is done: 

Has a basis in law; 

• Is intended to pursue a legitimate purpose  

• Is necessary and proportionate; and  

• Is not discriminatory; 
 

7.0 Summary of Options  

 

7.1 This Committee is aware of its powers to make proposals for service 
improvement to Cabinet, full Council or other body. It will note that the 

Report to Scrutiny considered alternative specific recommendations which 
that Committee might make, including a request that the option of a refund 

to the Hackney Carriage trade be considered either in the sum of £50,000 

or to a lesser value, namely the £20,000 figure which represents the 

predicted profit in the 2014/15 budget. The minutes of the discussion of 
Scrutiny demonstrate that this issue was considered in some detail. While 

consensus was not achieved as to the way forward, that Committee’s 
request that their comments be reported back to this Committee for them 

to consider and conclude will be noted and acted upon by this Committee.   

 
 Background Papers 

 

 Taxis Licensing Law and Practice 3rd Ed, James Button 

 The Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 

 Town Police Clauses Act 1847 

 Transport Act 1985 
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BODY: General Licensing Committee 
 

DATE: 14th July 2014 
 

SUBJECT: Street Trading Consent Income Associated with the Street 
Market. 
 

REPORT OF: Jay Virgo, Senior Specialist Advisor. 
 
 

Ward(s): All 
 

Purpose: For Committee to review the setting of fees for the Street Market. 
 

Contact: 
 
 
 
 
Recommendation: 

Jay Virgo, Senior Specialist Advisor, Telephone 01323 415933 or 
internally on extension 5933 
E-mail address jay.virgo@eastbourne.gov.uk  
 
 
Members are recommended to delegate the setting of consent fees, 
in relation to the Street Market, to the Senior Head of Development 
in consultation with the Chair of General Licensing. 

  
 

1.0 Background  
 

1.1 In early 2012 Cabinet received reports regarding a proposed street market in 
Eastbourne. The Cabinet recommended that Full Council should delegate to the 
General Licensing Committee the setting of the associated consent fees. 
 

1.2 From January 2014 the Chamber of Commerce acts as the council’s agent in 
running the street market. The Chamber originally contracted with the Eastbourne 
Street Market Company (ESMC) who collected the consent fees. However the ESMC 
ceased trading at the end of 2013. 
 

1.3 The Eastbourne Chamber of Commerce opted to continue running the street market 
via ad hoc applications to the Licensing Authority at Eastbourne Borough Council to 
enable the continuation of the street market. 
 

1.4 Appendix 1 of this report includes the General Licensing minutes of the 23rd April 
2012. It can be seen that it was agreed that the fee levied for consent at the street 
market was £5 per pitch and this would be “used for managing the enforcement of 
the market” 

1.5 This fee has been collected by Eastbourne Street Market Company and 
subsequently the Chamber of Commerce and duly paid to Eastbourne Borough 
Council. 
 

2.0 Fee-Setting: General Principles 
 

2.1 In order to ensure that council tax payers are not subsidising the work involved in 
the administration of licensing functions, income is raised by licence fees. These 
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fees must not be used to raise revenue but instead are set at a level which aims to 
cover the cost of administering the function within the constraints of regulation. 
 

2.2 Case law has established a number of points relevant to fee-setting. It has 
confirmed that approximate calculations of anticipated costs are sufficient to 
discharge the requirement that the licensing authority endeavour to achieve a 
break-even position. Surpluses as well as deficits must be carried over year on 
year, for local authorities must not make a profit. A shortfall in one year may 
moreover be rectified by increasing costs the following year where needed, 
although the council does not have to adjust the licence fee every year to reflect 
any previous deficit or surplus. 
   

3.0 Fees: Current and Proposed 
 

3.1 
 

The Market has now been running very smoothly for almost 2 years and the fee has 
been reviewed. The current fee of £5 per pitch has been determined as having 
been set too high, in that it has created a surplus which exceeds the cost to the 
Council of the administration and enforcement of the street market. 
 

3.2 Eastbourne and District Enterprise Agency Limited (EDEAL) has been given a 5 year 
contract to carry out Town Centre Management services on behalf of EBC. This is 
intended to become a self-sufficient role so EBC funding will cease and EDEAL will 
support the role through its economic efficiencies by the 31st March 2015. The 
services agreement will end on 31st March 2018, at which point a separate 
arrangement regarding consents will have to be put in place.  
 

3.3 The contract has been drafted in such a way so as to permit EDEAL, should it 
choose to organise a regular street market(s), to act on behalf of EBC in allocating 
and distributing the relevant consents to and collecting the relevant consent fees 
from market stall holders for onward transmission to EBC, in a similar way as was 
required under the previous street market contract. 
 

3.4 Consequently, in order to ensure that the fee associated with the street market 
pitches is set at a level which may, if necessary, be adjusted to ensure that a 
surplus is not created, it is considered appropriate that the determination of the fee 
be delegated to a designated Council Officer who will exercise the delegation in 
consultation with the chair of General Licensing Committee.  

3.5 Initially it is proposed that a nominal fee of £1 be levied per pitch to cover 
associated administrative costs. Our experience over the past two years suggests 
that this is sufficient to cover costs and to stimulate further interest by potential 
stall holders. 
 

4.0 Legal Considerations 
 

4.1 The Council's Legal Officer has been fully consulted. 
 

5.0 Financial & Resource Implications  
 

5.1 The Council’s Finance Team is actively involved in the project to set fees and 
charges at fair and proportionate levels so as to ensure that the income received 
does not exceed the cost of the function and the service is effectively self-financing. 
They have been fully consulted on this report and have advised accordingly.  
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6.0 Human Rights 
 

6.1 The provisions of the Human Rights Act 1998 must be borne in mind by the 
Committee when taking licensing decisions.  Particular regard should be had to 
Article 1 of the First Protocol, which relates to the protection of property and the 
peaceful enjoyment of possessions and property. 
 

6.2 Article 8 relates to the right to respect for private and family life, home and 
correspondence - should also be borne in mind.  While the Human Rights Act 
makes it unlawful for a local authority to act or to fail to act in a way that is 
incompatible with a Convention right, Article 1 of the First Protocol and Article 8 are 
both qualified rights which means that interference - to a justifiable extent - may 
be permitted as long as what is done: 
Has a basis in law; 
 

• Is intended to pursue a legitimate purpose  
• Is necessary and proportionate; and  
• Is not discriminatory; 

 
7.0 Summary 

 
7.1 The report explains the rationale for General Licensing Committee to delegate 

decisions on the street market consent fee to the appointed Officer in consultation 
with the chair of General Licensing Committee. Subject to committee approval, it 
lays the foundation for proposals which will ensure that the fee income received 
reflects the cost of running the function whilst ensuring the street market is a 
commercially attractive proposition to potential market traders. 
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375 

APPENDIX 1 

 

Monday 23 April 2012 at 

6.00pm  
 

 

(2011/2012 Minutes) 

 

General Licensing Committee 
 
MEMBERS:  Councillor THOMPSON (Chairman) Councillor SHUTTLEWORTH (Deputy 

Chairman), Councillors Mrs COLES, COOKE, Mrs HEARN, LIDDIARD, 
MURDOCH, MURRAY, TAYLOR, UNGAR and Mrs WEST. 

 
(Apologies for absence were reported from Councillors Mrs Heaps and Warner). 

 

 

8 Minutes. 

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 January 2012 were submitted and 
approved and the Chairman was authorised to sign them as a correct record. 

9 Declaration of Interests. 

None were received. 

10 Setting of fees and charges in relation to Street Trading in the 
Borough of Eastbourne. 

The Committee considered the report of the Licensing Manager regarding 
the setting of fees and charges in relation to Street Trading in the Borough 
of Eastbourne following consultation on a revised Street Trading Policy. 

The current Street Trading Policy is limited and does not support general 
street trading, or the creation of a regular street market, hence the need for 
a revised Policy. The revised Policy aims to further promote the key Council 
objective of increasing the vibrancy and vitality of the town, in particular the 
town centre. The Policy aims to achieve this by diversifying street trading 
activity and attracting a regular street trading market. 

The policy which was appended to the report covered the type of trading 
that could take place, including hours of operation, the potential impact on 
established businesses and residents in the area, health and safety 
implications, and the trading unit itself. It was explained that there would be 
5 designated street trading pitches that would be offered on a rotational 
basis to ensure vibrancy and variety in a set location. The location for these 
pitches was appended to the report. 

At its meeting on the 8 February 2012 Cabinet had approved the revised 
Street Trading Policy and recommended to Council that the setting of fees 
and charges be delegated to the General Licensing Committee.  

The Licensing Manager had attached a table, appended to the report, 
detailing current fees associated with Street Trading within Eastbourne 
Borough in addition to comparisons with neighbouring authorities. The 
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General Licensing Committee 

Monday 23 April 2012 

 

(2011/2012 Minutes) 

 

Committee was advised that Street Trading fees in Eastbourne had not 
increased for 5 years and therefore needed urgent review.  

The fees proposed by the Licensing Manager were £25 daily, £175 weekly 
and £405 annually with £5 to be levied each week per stall, per market. It 
was stressed that the fees were set at a level that would not discourage 
applications, but would cover the costs of the service adequately. 

It was a concern to some members of the Committee that the fees proposed 
were low, most notably the daily and annual charges in comparison to 
neighbouring authorities. The Licensing Manager advised that given the 
current economic climate, the fees recommended were there to encourage 
traders as higher fees may put them off. 

It was felt that the low fees would encourage cheaper products to be sold. 
The Licensing Manager reassured the Committee that when an application is 
submitted, consideration would be taken over the type of products being 
sold, and the suitability of those products being sold at a set location. An 
application would normally be determined by the Licensing Manager 
however in exceptional circumstances may be referred to a Licensing Sub-
Committee.  

In addition to this, some members of the Committee believed that the fees 
would not cover the cost of enforcement. The Licensing Manager advised 
that the fees proposed took into account the cost of enforcement and other 
administrative activity. It was recommended that the fees be reviewed on a 
quarterly basis should any changes be required. This was supported by the 
Committee. 

The Licensing Manager was asked whether street artists would face a charge 
similar to that levied by Brighton and Hove City Council. It was advised that 
consent may be issued but street art is not as prominent in Eastbourne as it 
is in Brighton and was therefore not a big issue locally. The Licensing 
Manager acknowledged that the issue might be brought up at one of the 
quarterly reviews.  

The majority of the Committee supported an increase in the daily charge to 
£30 from £25. No change to the proposed £175 weekly charge was fully 
supported by the Committee. These fees would apply to stalls inside the 
Cumulative Impact Zone. 

The Committee questioned what the price would be for the flower salesman 
who operates within the Cumulative Impact Zone and has “grandfather 
rights”. The Licensing Manager advised that these rights allowed him to be 
issued with consent annually in addition to the daily and weekly rates that 
would normally apply for stalls inside the Cumulative Impact Zone.  

For stalls outside the Cumulative Impact Zone, the Committee supported the 
Licensing Manager’s suggestion of an annual fee of £405. If consent was 
sought for a shorter period, then the daily and weekly rates agreed by the 
Committee would apply. 
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General Licensing Committee 

Monday 23 April 2012 

 

(2011/2012 Minutes) 

The Licensing Manager responded to various questions from the Committee 
in relation to the content of the policy itself, the location of charity stalls, the 
possibility of Little Chelsea facilitating a street market, complaints procedure 
and the consultation process for new pitches. 

RESOLVED: That the fees and charges associated with street trading in the 
Borough of Eastbourne be set out as follows: 

(1) (i) (By 8 votes to 2) That a daily charge of £30 be set for those stalls 
set inside the Cumulative Impact Zone. 

(NB: An amendment to set a daily charge of £25 was lost by 7 votes to 2). 

(ii) A weekly charge of £175 be set for stalls inside the Cumulative Impact 
Zone. 

(iii) A annual charge of £405 be set for those stalls set outside the 
Cumulative Impact Zone. If consent is sought for a shorter period, then the 
daily and weekly fees agreed by the Committee would apply. 

(iv) The flower salesman who has “grandfather rights” and operates in the 
Cumulative Impact Zone could still be issued with consent for a year. 

(v) £5 would be levied each week, per stall, per market. 
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